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SILC COUNCIL QUARTERLY BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES 
November 2, 2018
Michigan Rehabilitation Services Office, 1048 Pierpont, Lansing MI 
SILC Voting Members Present: Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner.
SILC Voting Members Absent: None
SILC Voting Members Excused: Alexander Darr, Lisa Cook-Gordon 
SILC Ex-Officio Members Present: Beth White (BSBP), Melissa Potter (MRS).
SILC Staff: Tracy Brown.
Guests Present: Steven Locke, Eleanor Canter, Joe Harcz,
SILC BUSINESS MEETING

R. Bennett called the meeting to order, 10:00 am, a quorum was present.  
WELCOME & INTRODUCTIONS

R. Bennett welcomed Council members, Ex-Officios and guests, introductions were made.

AGENDA
The November 2, 2018 Quarterly Business Agenda was reviewed, added Executive Director Search Committee update to reports. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by S. Grivetti to approve the November 2, 2018 Agenda as amended. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.
The September 14, 2018 SILC Council Business Meeting Draft minutes.

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by M. Pierce to approve the September 14, 201 meeting minutes as presented. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.

REPORTS

Staff Report – Tracy Brown

· Business as usual.  The day‑to‑day operations are being handled accordingly.  We're managing the office in the interim.  

· Robin and I are collaborating on concerns or issues that need to be addressed.  

· We are working on the website.  Thank you for your patience.  We are including information on our Facebook page.  
· Robin Bennett: All the critical communications from the Administration on Community Living. I have been communicating and responding accordingly.  

Executive Committee – Robin Bennett

· We are making sure daily operations are continuing accordingly.

· The committee is keeping on top of all the changes with the current SPIL.

· We've been doing a lot of hard work to make sure that things are moving forward and in place with the strategic plan and getting ready to write the SPIL so that when we do bring on an ED, he/she is in the best position to be able to be successful to move forward with implementing those things.  Both with the council and with partners.

Finance Committee – Michael Hamm
· We are under-budget this year.

· Once a new executive director is hired we will look at finalizing the draft strategic plan and identify where there may be expenses associated with the strategic plan. 

· We had talked about council members engaging in, trainings, SILC Congress or maybe going to a conference in the summer time.  There are opportunities that we should look internally for council development.   

SPIL Committee Report – Mark Pierce
· The committee met on October 15th.

· One of the main discussions there was over the actual application of consumer representation co‑chair.  After receiving comments from the public concerning the wording of the application Rebecca Parten is revising it to speak more to consumers and to the IL philosophy. 
· A year end SPIL report should be completed within the next couple of weeks and will be posted on the website.

· A tentative meeting schedule for 2019 has been created and will be posted on the website and on the SILC Facebook page. 
· The committee will hold a special meeting on November 30th to finalize the consumer co-chair application.    
Executive Director Search Committee Update – Robin Bennett
· The search committee has received many résumés and applications.  

· Hiring Solutions has broken them down to help the search committee manage all the applications received.  
· We are looking at specific ones that have qualifications that would be necessary to be the SILC Executive Director.  And we have a great number of those.
· We have a teleconference meeting with Hiring Solutions on Tuesday where we're going to go through the applications and make recommendations for initial phone interviews.  
· That will be the first step to narrow down the individuals that we want to bring forward for public interviews with a quorum of the council in an open meeting. 
Motion by A. Andres, seconded by G. Burman to accept and place on file the Committee Reports. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.

SILC Strategic Plan Update
· The plan was tabled at the September business meeting.

· The Executive Committee talked about the ability to hold the tabled position until after an Executive Director is hired. We did research on Roberts Rules and learned that the tabled decision that had been voted on at the September meeting could be held until the council chose to make a motion to bring it back to the floor for a vote.
· The Executive Committee is not recommending anything but looked at what Roberts Rules said about tabling and discovered that we did not need to look for a motion to make any changes at this meeting. I informed the Council that if they choose to vote on it today, one of them would need to make a motion to bring it to the floor. 
· A suggestion was made to present the draft strategic plan to final Executive Director candidates and develop questions that are aligned with our strategic plan so that the Search Committee can get a sense of ideas that they might have.   
ACL ILA Direct Guidance on SPIL Substantial & Material Changes vs. Technical Amendments Discussion

· The SPIL Writing Team met yesterday and went over the ACL letter and the options it gives for creating a SPIL for 2020.  A one‑year SPIL.  

· The writing team wanted to bring it to you, explain what the letter is, and talk about it as a council. If there is clarity on which direction we want to go, we'll make a motion today.  But let's first tackle what is this letter saying?  

· In 2014, when the Workforce Innovation Opportunity Act was signed, there needed to be a process of aligning the new legislation with the implementation of the IL Program, inclusive of the role of Independent Living Council and their role in developing a plan.  

· Administration on Community Living has been working collaboratively with members of SILCs, CILs, NCIL, APRIL, and IRLU trying to develop the tools necessary to write our FY2020 through FY2022 State Plan.  They were not able to finalize that in time and they're still in the process of doing that.  My understanding from our call yesterday is that the ILA is reviewing the recommendations that were made by the work group.  But what that means to us is they're giving us the opportunity to write a one‑year State Plan for Independent Living that covers FY2020.  Then the new guidance will be issued and released to us in time to write a FY2021 through FY2023 plan. 
· Just to clarify, we need to create a one‑year SPIL for FY2020. It would go into effect in October of 2019. 
· The two options that ACL Independent Living Administration has given us is we can make what's considered substantial and material changes to the FY2017 through FY2019 plan.  Or we could make technical amendments to our current plan to extend it through FY2020. If we make substantial material changes we would be changing objectives that impact the scope of services, changing the designated areas that we consider unserved or underserved, changes in the funding distribution method or the formula we use to distribute the part B funds and part C funds.  And changes of the Designated State Entities that's not currently identified in the state plan.  Technical amendments are changes to the entity responsible for achieving the SPIL objectives.
· Currently, when you look at our SPIL goals and objectives, it will say responsible party or responsible entities and it just says CILs or SILCs or BSBP or both or all.  Changing our DSE Director or SILC Chairperson.  MRS being our Designated State Entity, with Suzanne Howell's retirement, we would be doing a technical amendment regardless.  If Robin wasn't our chair, that would require technical amendment.  Then changing the implementation dates of our goal. 
· There was a lot of Council member discussion and dialogue.
· The Council and CIL Directors need to respectfully decide whether to make substantive and material changes or technical amendments and to inform ACL in a letter by May 1, 2019 and we would have until July 31, 2019 to submit the new plan.  
· The SPIL Writing Team met yesterday reviewed all this information and participated in an IRLU SILC Speak call which is a peer‑to‑peer call that ILRU facilitates. 
· The SPIL Writing Team members are Co -facilitators, Robin Bennett and Sara Grivetti. SILC members: Aaron Andres, Lisa Cook-Gordon and Rebecca Parten. CIL Directors: Mark Pierce, Alex Gossage, Diane Fleser. 

Motion by G. Burman, seconded by A. Andres to make technical changes to the FY2017-19 State Plan for Independent Living. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.

Public Comment – Attachment A

Motion by S. Grivetti, seconded by M. Hamm that the Council seek formal guidance from the Governor’s Office regarding the Freedom of Information Act and its relevance to this Council. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.

Reports

MRS – Melissa Potter

· I am representing Sue Howell, Director of Michigan Rehabilitation Services and Bill Addison, who is at a training this week and he will be returning next quarter for next meeting.  
· Our executive team this week was at CSAVR, which is the Council on State Administrators of Vocational Rehabilitation.  
· Sue Howell will be retiring November 16th, 2018.  She's been with MRS for 40 years.  No one has been appointed yet as Acting Director, but we should know something soon.  The position will go through the civil service selection process.  
· RSA Report issues.  All issues were expected and have been accepted and MRS is currently developing corrective action for all those findings. 
BSBP- Beth White
· William Robinson and Lisa Kisiel are also attending CSAVR.

· I am the BSBP Central Region Manager and cover 53 counties in the state.  We're the largest region and we have the UP underneath us now, which is great.  
· I was not given anything to specifically report on today I'm just here to observe and take back questions and concerns.  

IL Network Update – Mark Pierce 

· For the last 60 days CILs have been looking at peer review.  Ways of assessing our CILs and making sure they are compliant.  We've been meeting to get that done.  
· I am very involved in the Community's Transition Services, which will replace services we had.  That will be all laid out.  Webinars and things for staff.  Looking at reports, billable and non‑billable.  Things of that nature. 
·  Finally, The Disability Academy was laid out on October 1st.  All the staff members have logged in.  This allows for us to have training with the CILs statewide.  I believe it will be helpful for us to know what the competency is of staff members.  

RSA Monitoring Report

· RSA came to Michigan in 2017 to review VR activities for Michigan Rehabilitation Services for the FY 2015.  The monitoring report on page 38 and 39 addresses the contribution of funds, general funds, from SILC to MRS.  History.  Under Valerie's leadership, she negotiated an amount of $70,000 of general funds from the independent living line item of the state budget to be contracted to SILC.  Any time SILC did an employment‑related activity, they would report that, quarterly, back to MRS.  MRS would report that to the feds.  They could then use that as state‑matched funds.  So basically, if SILC spent $100, that could turn into another $300 of federal match for MRS. In 2016, that practice stopped but because the monitoring report was for 2015, that practice was continuing.  So the monitoring report for RSA addresses that match that it's not allowable and requires MRS reporting cost for unallowable SILC activities that do not meet the VR program requirements.  That stopped in 2016.
· Then there were two other recommendations or two other requirements for MRS, which was really more about policy changes that they have to make.  
· So the reference that you recently heard from Mr. Hartz, I just want to clarify for all of you at SILC, that was rectified two years ago.  
· We would like to hear from Bill Robinson more clarity from MRS's perspective on that.
NEW BUSINESS
SILC Expectations and Responsibilities Policy Discussion
· For the last three business meetings, including the teleconference we had in August, we have talked about creating a policy, a form of commitment agreement for what all council members would be responsible for and expect out of themselves.  
· Dialogue.

· This is an excellent policy and would like to see our new director, once they come on board, within their first six months to develop the procedures to implement the policy.  

Motion by A. Andres, seconded by G. Burman to approve the SILC Expectations and Responsibilities Policy as written. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce, Mairead Warner) Carried.

Approve FY2019 BSBP Budget

· We are requesting a significant decrease in our funds from BSBP.  A $60,000 decrease.

· My understanding is that R. Craig worked with M. Pemble on this and that part of the decrease was because we didn't have expenses to go against the contract and that we had money in reserves that needed to be spent down.  
· R. Craig left the door open with conversations with M. Pemble that next year, that would be revisited.  
· Dialogue.

Motion by M. Hamm, seconded by S. Grivetti to approve FY2019 BSBP Budget. (Roll call vote: Yes ~ Aaron Andres, Robin Bennett, Gabriella Burman, Sara Grivetti, Michael Hamm, Kelsey Kleimola, Rebecca Parten, Mark Pierce) Carried.

OLD BUSINESS

Update of LTSS Caregiver Crisis Ad Hoc Committee – Robin Bennett
· I appointed Mairead Warner and Alex Darr to do some web research and make phone calls to gather some information about what organizations are doing and what advocacy is happening.  
· M. Warner you made a lot of phone calls and e‑mails so far.  Do you want to tell them a little bit about that?  When I was looking up information, I found a lot of agencies online and made a few phone calls.  I tried leaving a couple organizations some messages.  I never received word back. 

· M. Warner sent me a lot of her contacts.  She's left messages for probably half a dozen different places and waiting on calls back.  She's done a lot of web research and I really applaud her for all the hard work she's doing and she's putting together for us.

· A. Darr reached out to someone he used to work with at the Arc and they e‑mailed back a lot of information about what they're doing.  So I really appreciate both of their work. 
· M. Warner, I would suggest as you continue your research, do a Google search of advocating for caregiver rights or caregiver wages in Michigan.  You could also probably do it more nationally and see what other advocacy groups are addressing this issue.  

OTHER

ADJOURNMENT       SILC Business Meeting adjourned at 2:00 p.m.                               
ATTACHMENT A
Joe Harcz

Where to begin?  Over and over and over and over again, this body violates the Ppen Meetings Act and it violates the Michigan Freedom of Information Act.  Today, you talked about developing technical amendments to the next SPIL and you haven’t even put out the monitoring reports of the current SPIL, even to the SPIL Committee.  That's even in your minutes.  There's all kinds of funny business going on with this operation.  By the way, you should take a look at the RSA Monitoring Report for the findings on the various Centers for Independent Living and the SILC itself basically making not‑allowable expenses with the DSE.  Then we get Sara Grivetti talking today about whether Bill Robinson, you know, supports the technical amendments.  Well, Bill Robinson is not a voting member.  Period.  He's not the DSE.  Period.  Then we go back and look at your last meeting minutes and all the talk about Mr. Craig, you know, he's going to continue on.  You know, he just wanted to have his role reduced and then all of a sudden, he's gone.  He's gone.  I wonder why.  What ‑‑ there's no accountability.  There's no accountability for where the funds are going either.  And by the way, you're going to be voting on a contract for BSBP.  Well, it's a statement of report, if you people would look at it, from the Michigan SILC Corporation.  The major job of this body is to develop and monitor the SPIL.  Implement, develop, and monitor the SPIL.  We can't get any numbers on that.  I can't even get through on the phone, by the way.  Nobody returns phone calls.  Nobody answers the phone.  Nobody returns, in a timely fashion, simple requests for information, including meeting minutes, which are required to be put out within eight working days.  Then we get them back dated, if you take a look at the bottom of your minutes that were put on the website, which apparently nobody goes to and which is barely accessible and doesn't have accurate data, you know, are dated November 2nd ‑‑ I mean, October 2nd.  I didn't get them.  You've all seen my requests for these things.  I didn't get the SPIL meeting minutes and they aren't fully accurate either.  But you'll note in those that even Mr. Pierce didn't have the data to work with.  What kind of clown show is this, ladies and gentlemen?  Oh, and if you're really out to get a new executive director, why don't you post that position to your own website?  Oh, that would be something that would be interesting, wouldn't it?  Where's the funding going for all this stuff?  Then you talk about this strategic plan and nobody accounts for spending the money to solutions.  It's a bunch of garbage.  People don't even know what independent living is here in this state and they don't even know the requirements of the SILC.  My God.  It's the worst thing I ever saw and I'm getting to be a damn old man.  I would've applied for this executive director post but I'm not really qualified.  I tell you why.  One, I'm an actual person with a substantial disability and I actually know something about independent living and I actually know something about the law.  Two, as a blind person, I don't have a valid driver's license, which is an illegal thing to be putting into a report and a violation into a job description and is a total violation of the American's with Disabilities Act.  And three, I'm not a liar, thief, or a crook.  We've got public funds that aren't accountable.  Again, look at the RSA monitoring review and look at all the collusion that's been going on.  Look at the fact that this SILC has been in bed with the DSE and the PR Program and can't even put these programs together appropriately.  Millions of dollars is spent to escalate this stuff.  To escalate the funding for MRS with unallowable expenses.  
All right.  Thank you, Mr. Hartz.  Your time is up.  
Yeah.  Your turn's up too, Robin.  

Eleanor Canter

I would appreciate it if people could please refrain from engaging in other conversations during public comment.  Okay.  Eleanor Cantor.  Consumer.  It was stated that all wheels keep rolling at the SILC but the wheels weren't rolling before.  The SILC continues to hold its meetings behind closed doors in violation of the Open Meetings Act, completely ignores FOIA requests, and neglects its primary responsibility, which is to monitor and implement the SPIL.  Nobody has been responding to questions by e‑mail, phone, or meetings for years.  I hear the chair saying the finance committee is distributed to funds under $3,000.  That is illegal.  That's called a final‑agency determination and it can't be made behind closed doors.  It is absolutely critical that the next executive director of the SILC be a person with a significant disability, who has respect for consumers and independent living philosophy.  And the person who gets offered this job should understand that the SILC is currently engaged in numerous illegal activities at the state and federal level.  It's not fair to put someone in that position unless they are fully prepared to take on that type of responsibility and risk and ready to implement major changes in the organization.  I have googled the DISC assessment and it looks like a psychological assessment designed to eliminate abnormal people.  Does anyone know how this test applies to people with psychiatric and other disabilities?  The author of the test wrote a book called "emotions of normal people" in which he explained that people illustrate their emotions using four behavior types.  Dominance, inducement, submission, and compliance.  He included two dimensions that influence people's quote emotional behavior.  The first dimension is whether a person views his environment as favorable or unfavorable.  The second is whether a person perceives himself as having control or lack of control over his environment.  People with disabilities, because of their experiences, are more likely to view their environment as unfavorable and to perceive an accurate sense of lacking control over their environment.  So, it sounds like the suggestion is coming from someone who spent too much time working at Community Mental Health and it also sounds like it was designed to weed out people with disabilities specifically.  I propose that we do not give applicants a psychological test to determine compliance and submissiveness.  I'm glad everyone thought it was funny to say that the SILC's work was not sexy.  I think it's sexy and you would too if you educated yourselves on independent living.  Really, come march with us in Washington D.C.  Participate in actions to help save Medicaid.  It's thrilling work.  Things have, once again, gone south in Muskegon.  Our center for independent living has been sabotaging consumer advocacy and directly violating agreements made in independent living plans.  They are partnering with entities ‑‑ that is a direct violation of their mission.  Now, the executive director of that organization has been appointed to the SPIL writing team.  Now, I want you to really think about this.  It means that Muskegon's disability community would actually be better off if we had no center for independent living at all.  Received guaranteed money from tax payers.  Serving consumers instead of businesses and local governments, violating their rights, is the most basic element of IL philosophy and legal requirements.  It is the purpose of your funding.  We have to get our house in order in this state.  Finally, the public needs to be involved in development of the SPIL at every stage, both before and during the development of the SPIL.  Not just before so that no one understands what they're talking about and not just after when our input is not seriously considered.  The ILA has told you that.  There are people on this council who do not even know the difference between the Common Disability Agenda and the SPIL and who do not regularly attend meetings, yet their input is given weight while consumer input goes ignored.  I don't know what to tell you except that the entire IL model has been turned upside down.  You need to rethink everything.  Educate yourselves on independent living.  Join the movement.  If you do not wish to participate in the movement, please resign so that this council can be populated with people who do.  Thank you.  

Robin Bennett

I want to make a comment that this council or at least myself and the individuals on the council that I work closely with, we are not trying to be at odds with any member of the public.  We think about the comments.  We digest.  We apply, and we are trying to continue to move forward and to build something through this privilege that we have of sitting on the council.  We see that it is a privilege.  We get that, and we are trying our best to build even when things are hard or when someone comes along and knocks down, burns down, what we are trying to build.  We persevere.  We don't give up.  And I want to thank the members of this council for that.  But I also want to thank the members of the public who are, in their own way, trying to make changes that they see need to be made.  I hope that, as we move forward with this new SPIL, we can find a way to work together.


